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ABSTRACT
PERSONALITY TRAITS THAT NURSING FACULTY
BELIEVE ARE NECESSARY FOR THEIR GRADUATES
An abstract of a Thesis by

Kristine L. Bush
April 1993
Advisor: Barbara Haag, Ph.D., R . N .

The-The purpose of this study was to
investigate personality traits that faculty members of
different registered nursing education programs believe
are necessary for their graduates,
Procedure- One hundred twenty three nursing
faculty members of diploma, associate degree, and
baccalaureate nursing education programs in the state
of Iowa ranked 20 personality traits by completing the
~esirability of Personality Traits of Registered Nurses
Questionnaire, The subjects also completed a
demographic data questionnaire designed by the
researcher.
Findinas, All faculty members ranked
understanding as number one, abasement number 19, and
aggression number 20. Significant differences existed
between baccalaureate faculty members who ranked change
higher than associate degree faculty members, associate
degree faculty members who ranked cognitive structure
and order higher than baccalaureate faculty members,
and diploma faculty members who ranked endurance higher
than baccalaureate faculty members, Significant
differences also existed for change when faculty
members were categorized by age groupings; for
cognitive structure and impulsivity when faculty
members were categorized by highest level of nursing
education; and for endurance, harmavoidance,
nurturance, order, and aggression when faculty members
were categorized by part-time or full-time status.
Conclusions. Faculty members of the three types
of nursing education programs rank the importance of
personality traits differently for their graduates~ e c ~ m e n d a t i o n s .Examples of recommendation for
further research include: a replication of this study
including male subjects and an investigation
correlating how students rank the personality traits as
compared to how faculty members rank themiii
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DIMENSIONS OF' THE PROSLEI4

* h i s study investigated whether faculty of

diploma, associate degree (ADN), and baecalaur-ate
(BSN) education programs preparing individuals f o r

registered nurse licensure (R.N.) perceive the
importance of personality traits differently for their

graduates.

~ e w i sand Cooper (1976) reviewed

59

articles found in nursing literature prior to 1976 that
examined personality measurement among nurses.

Three

of these articles pertairnett to personality traits of
registered nurses and 56 pertained to personality
traits of nursing students.

Since I976 this

investigator found four articles that pertained to
personality traits of practicing registered nurses*

This investigator was unable to find research that

examined the values nursing faculty place on
personality traits for their graduates.

Since it is

nursing faculty members who are educating f u t u r e nurse9
it was appropriate to datemine haw nursing f a c u l e ~

value

traits of their graduates*

Statement of the Purpose

The Purpose of this Study was to investigate

personality traits that faculty members of different
registered nursing education programs believe are
necessary for their graduates.

Specifically the

following three research questions were answered:
1.

How do the nursing faculties of diploma,

associate degree, and baccalaureate nursing education
programs rank the importance of each personality trait?
2.

Are there significant differences in the

importance given to personality traits believed
necessary for their graduates by faculty members of
different nursing education programs?
3.

Do nursing faculty members rank the importance

of personality traits differently depending on the
faculty member's

gender, the number of years the

faculty member has taught in a nursing education
program, age, highest level of nursing education
completed, and employment status?

Theoretical Basis of the Study

Role theory served as the theoretical basis for
this study.

Emphasis was placed on the concept of

socialization from a role theory perspective.
The nature of socialization from a role theory
perspective was defined by Hurley-Wilson (1988) as the
learning of social roles that prepare the individual to
perform in a specific role.

Socialization refers to a

learning process that facilitates the socializee's
participation and adequate performance in a chosen
profession.

Socialization, therefore, has significant

implications for the development of nursing knowledge
and for graduates entering the nursing profession.

The

discussion of role theory is expanded in chapter 11.

Definition of T e m s

Terms used in this study were defined as follows:
1.

Nursina Facultv Members:

Licensed registered

nurses teaching in an associate degree, diploma, or
baccalaureate nursing education program approved in the
state of Iowa.

4

2.

Personality Traits:

Twenty characteristics

measured on a Likert scale ranging from one to six in
ascending order of importance.

Significance of the Study

The significance of this study was the addition of
information it will add to the nursing body of
knowledge pertaining to nursing faculty members and
their beliefs about personality traits of graduates.
This knowledge could be helpful to determine if nursing
faculty share the same beliefs about personality traits

as nurses working in other areas of the nursing
profession.

Nursing faculty members who shared the

same values of personality traits with those of
practicing nurses may help to ease the socialization of
the new graduate into the nursing profession by
providing a more consistent and realistic educational
environment.

This knowledge may also be important for

selecting those nurses who would be best at educating
nursing students.

It was logical, therefore, to survey

nursing faculty members to determine what personality
traits they viewed as being important.

CHAPTER XI

REVIGW OF THE LITERATURE

The purpose of this study was to investigate
personality traits that faculty members of different
registered nursing education programs believe are
necessary for their graduates.

The literature review

includes an analysis of literature related to role
theory, a description of the competencies of graduates
from the three types of nurse education programs, a
brief discussion of personality traits of nurses, and
an examination of studies related to the personality
traits of nurses.

A summary concludes the chapter.

Role Theory

Hardy and Hardy (1988) described role theory as a
collection of concepts, sub-theories, and diverse sets
of empirical research that address specific aspects of
social behavior.

They listed symbolic interaction and

social structure as the two major theoretical
perspectives of role theory.

Hardy and Hardy explained

that symbolic interaction focuses on individuals.
Conway (1988) stated that the symbolic interactionist
interprets human behavior as a response to the action
of others.

Symbols rather than the normative constants

were emphasized.

The formation of role identity is a

complex process of self-conception and the generalized
perspective of others.

According to the symbolic

interactionist, society and its institutions are the
framework in which individuals establish their specific
roles.

Hardy and Hardy explained that the social

structure theoretical perspective focuses on the larger
picture of society in general.

Conway described the

underlying assumption of the structural perspective as
one that views roles as fixed within society.

Attached

to these roles are expectations and demands that are
re-enforced by either positive or negative sanctions.
The structure of society determines the opportunities
for individual social interaction.

The opportunities

to alter the patterns of social interaction are
limited.

Hardy and Hardy listed the goal of both the

symbolic interaction and social structure theoretical
perspectives of role theory as the understanding and
explanation of the social order.

Conway summarized

role theory as concepts that predict how individuals
will perform in a specific role or under a given set of
circumstances.
Hurley-~ilson (1988) traced the concept of
socialization to the mid-1890s.

The concept of

socialization had varied meanings until 1939.

Between

1939 and the present, various theoretical perspectives
have given the concept of socialization somewhat
differing connotations.

However, all definitions seem

to include four basic elements:

what is learned; how

it is learned; why it is learned; and what are the
expected results of the socialization process.

In the

past, it was believed that the socialized person was a
passive recipient and that the effect of socializers
was unidirectional.

Socialization is currently viewed

as an interactional and reciprocal process.

The

individual being socialized and the socializer mutually
influence each other.
=ley-Wilson

(1988) pointed out that from the

role theorist's view, the nature of socialization has
been defined largely in terms of the learning of social
roles that prepare the individual for a specific role
performance.

The content of what is learned in the

socialization process includes both knowledge and
behaviors.

While many roles within society are

extremely vague and open to wide variation in
interpretation and enactment, some roles have highly
specific behaviors-

Nursing is one of these roles that

has highly specific behaviors.

It is the purpose of

the socialization process to assist individuals to
acquire the knowledge, skills, and behaviors that will
enable them to function appropriately in a given role.
The socialization process, therefore, has important
implications for the continued development of the
nursing profession and the education of students in
nursing programs.

Competencies of Graduates

In the National League for Nursing (NLN) there are
specific councils that identify expected competencies
of their graduates.

These councils are the Council of

Diploma Programs (CDP), the Council of Associate Degree
Programs (CADP), and the Council of Baccalaureate and
Higher Degree Programs (CBHDP).

The competencies

expected of these graduates are described.

Diploma Graduates

The

Council of Diploma Programs periodically

reviews and revises the statements describing the role,
knowledge, and abilities of the graduate of the diploma
program in nursing.
1989.

The last revision was published in

These statements are to serve as a guide to

faculties in diploma programs in nursing, students,
employers, and the public in their understanding of the
role and competencies of the diploma graduate.

The

graduate of the diploma program, a school under the
control of a hospital, is eligible to seek licensure as
a registered nurse.

The graduate functions within the

scope of professional nursing practice as provider,
manager, leader, teacher, and advocate.

There are

twelve competencies listed for the diploma graduate.
These competencies include:

uses the nursing process

when caring for individuals, families, and groups;
providing care for promotion, maintenance, and
restoration of health; utilizes the skills of
collaboration, comunication, coordination, management,
leadership, and critical thinking; functions as an
advocate for the client and the health care system;
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includes teaching in the care of the client; practices
using a theoretical based body of knowledge, ethical
principles, and legal standards; accepts responsibility
and accountability for professional and personal
practice and development; and participates in healthrelated community service (NLN, CDP, 1989).

The NLN Council of Associate Degree Programs
periodically reviews and revises the competency
document for the associate degree graduate.
revision was published in 1990.

The last

The competency

document is to serve as a guideline to the faculties in
associate degree programs, their graduates, and to
assist the public in understanding the scope and
practice of the graduate of the associate degree
program.

The goal of the associate degree nursing

program is to prepare graduates to provide direct
client care, with the main focus of care on the adult
client.

Upon completion of an associate degree

program, the graduate demonstrates the knowledge,
skills, and attitudes inherent in the three roles basic

11

to associate degree nursing practice:

provider of

care; manager of care; and member within the discipline
of nursing.

There are 53 competencies listed for

associate degree graduate.

These competencies include:

uses the nursing process; collaborates with the client,
family, significant others, and health care team
members; provides care to promote and restore health

and to provide rehabilitation; provides for physical
and psychological safety; uses teaching interventions;
is a client advocate; delegates nursing care to other

h e a l t h care workers; practices in an ethical and legal
manner; communicates truthfully; supports peers; uses
current literature for learning and self-development;
and recognizes the importance of nursing research ( N W ,
CADP, 1990).

The NLEl Executive Committee of the Council of
Baccalaureate and Higher Degree Programs periodically
reviews and revises the statements describing the
characteristics of baccalaureate degree programs.
last revision was published in 1987.

Baccalaureate

The
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Programs are offered by a senior college or university
and prepares nurses to function as generalists within
the health care system,

The foundation of

baccalaureate nursing education is drawn from the
disciplines of the sciences and humanities,

Liberal

education is foundational for the development of
critical thinking, decision making, and independent
judgntent.

The major in nursing is concentrated at the

upper-division level and reflects the interactive
nature of nursing science with behavioral, social,
physical, natural, and health sciences.

The nursing

major focuses on the utilization of theory and research
as a basis for practice.

Graduates are prepared to

provide professional nursing service based on theory
and research.

The following statements characterize

the graduates of the baccalaureate program in nursing:
uses the nursing process when caring for individuals,
families, groups, and communities; provides
nursing care for promotion, maintenance,
illness care, restoration, rehabilitation, health
counseling, and education; bases nursing care on
knowledge derived from theory and research; synthesizes
theoretical and empirical knowledge from the
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disciplines of nursing, the sciences, and the
humanities; accepts responsibility and accountability
for their own nursing practice; uses leadership skills;
evaluates research for its applicability to nursing
practice; incorporates professional values and ethical,
legal, and moral aspects in their nursing practice; and
participates in roles designed to meet emerging health
needs of the public in a changing society (NLN, CBHDP,
1987).

Personality Traits of Nurses

Sheehan (1985) investigated nursing as an activity
that involved interaction between the nurse and those
around her/him.

Sheehan elaborated that it would be

worthwhile to determine the personality traits needed
by the nurse to function appropriately in these
interactions.

The many changes that have occurred in

the health care system have increased the number of
interactions in which nurses must function.

Bradham,

Dalme, and Thompson (1991) explained that these
interactions are influenced by the personality traits
of the professional nurse.

~olucciello (1990) stated

that personality traits are vitally involved in the
nature of socialization.

The socialization process

influences the perceptions and attitudes an individual
possesses about the profession of nursing and about
being a nurse.

Colucciello also stated that the

process of socialization includes the characteristics,
qualities, and roles of the profession in general.

Studies Related to the Personality Traits of Nurses

.Len2 and Michaels (1965) studied the possible
personality contrasts between medical and surgical
nurses.

Lentz and Michaels defined surgical nurses as

those nurses who took care of preoperative and
postoperative patients and medical nurses as those
nurses who took care of non-surgical patients.

The

subject sample included 384 nurses, all of whom had
experience on a medical and/or surgical floor at one of
three general hospitals in Minnesota.
conducted in three parts.

The study was

The first part investigated

the attitudes toward patient care using a "Nurses
Opinion Polltt. The second part used a "buddy rating
device" to separate subjects who were considered to be
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excellent nurses from those who were considered to be
average nurses.

The third part of the study

investigated personality variables among the
medical/surgical nurses and compared them to
neuropsychiatric nurses from a previous study.

The

tool used by Lentz and Michaels for this part of the
study was the Edwards Personal Preference Schedule

(EPPS). The results of part one of Lentz and Michaels'
(1965) study indicated that those nurses who worked on

medical floors were more people minded and that those
nurses who worked on surgical floors were more
interested in nursing techniques.

Results from part

two of the study indicated that medical nurses were
rated excellent more often in the area of nurse-patient
relations than the surgical nurses.

The surgical

nurses were scored higher in the aspect of technical
care.

Results from part three of the study indicated

that, where statistically significant difference were
found, the variable being measured "seemed closely
related to the element of people-rnindednessm(p.

46).

The authors did not provide the name or description of
the type of statistical test used to indicate
significant differences.

The authors indicated that

16

the following personality variables showed significant
differences at

Q=

<0.05

between the medical, surgical,

and neuropsychiatric nurses included:

order;

deference; abasement; change; exhibition; interception;
heterosexuality; and dominance.

Lentz and Michaels

stated that the evidence from their study strengthens
the hypothesis that nursing specialties may call for
specific personality types.
Cohen, Trehub, and Morrison (1965) used the EPPS
tool to study 49 psychiatric nurses at a Veterans
~dministrationhospital.
these 49 nurses.

The EPPS was administered to

The nursesf scores on the EPPS were

compared to those of college women standardization
group norms and among the three intergroups.

The

intergroups were based on how the nurses were rated by
their supervisors according to the nursesf
administrative ability and interpersonal relations with
patients.

The nurses were then assigned to three

groups, A, B, or C, based on the these ratings.

Group

A was described as nbestu. No description was given
for groups B or C, however.

The authors did not

provide the name of the statistical test used to
indicate significant differences.

However, the authors

17
did include the mean scores of the nurses for the ~ p p s
needs-

The authors indicated that the nurses scored

significantly higher than the norms for the needs of
order, endurance, deference, and intraception at the
0-05

level.

The nurses scored significantly lower than

the norms on the needs for achievement, autonomy,
succorance, and exhibition at the 0.05 level.

Only two

differences were found when the intergroups were
compared.

Group B nurses scored significantly lower

for exhibition than group

C.

Group B scored

significantly higher for endurance than group C.
Cohen, Trehub, and Morrison concluded that the results
frgm this study support the notion that groups of
nurses have certain distinctive personality
characteristics in common.
George and Stephens (1968) conducted a study to
identify the personality traits of a group of public
health staff nurses and to compare these traits to
neuropsychiatric nurses from a previous study.

he

~ p p stest was administered to r16 public health staff

nurses.

The &-test was used to examine differences in

mean scores for each of the 15 traits.

The authors did

not provide the statistics which indicated

18

significance- Results of the study indicated that the
public health nurses ranked order, intraception,
deference, endurance, and achievement as the top five
personality traits,

The public health nurses ranked

dominance, affiliation, nurturance, exhibition, and
succorance as the bottom five personality traits.

In

comparing the public health nurses to the
neuropsychiatric nurses there were four needs that
showed significant differences.

Public health nurses

ranked autonomy and abasement higher than the
neuropsychiatric nurses.

The public health nurses

ranked deference and aggression significantly lower
than the neuropsychiatric nurses,

George and Stephens

interpreted the results of this study as supporting the
assumption that public health nurses and
neuropsychiatric nurses have similar personality
traits.

George and Stephens also noted that there was

a difference in how the subjects ranked personality
traits related to age groups.

The age group of 23-31

years ranked heterosexuality and assertiveness higher.
The age group of 32-47 years ranked the traits of
endurance, nurturance, and achievement higher.

George

and Stephens interpreted these results to indicate that

19

the age factor apparently influences the scores on the
EPPS

.
Bruhn, Floyd, and Bunce I11 (1978) studied the

training effects on attitudes and personality
characteristics of pediatric nurse practitioner (PNP)
graduates. Rotterrs Internal-External Locus of Control
Scale (I-E), Budner's

Intolerance of Ambiguity Scale,

and Myers-Briggs Type Indicator were given to
applicants of a PNP program.

One hundred and sixteen

persons applied to the PNP program.

Sixty-one were

accepted and 43 successfully completed the program.
The three tests were re-administered at the end of the
program to the 43 graduates.

The authors indicated

that the data were analyzed using analysis of variance
with the ~ ~ ~ 0 . 0However,
5 .
the authors did not provide
the statistics which indicated significance.

They

reported that students accepted in the program had a
judging attitude and were introverted when compared to
the non-enrolled applicants.

Results within the group

of enrolled students showed that by the end of the
program they scored significantly higher (entry M=6.91,
end X=8.42) on the I-E scale.

The students were more

externally controlled at the end of the program than

20

were on entry-

Bruhn, Floyd, and Bunce 1x1 also

conducted a one year follow-up study after graduation
for this group of subjects.

Results of this follow-up

study showed that at one year post graduation the
nurses had almost the identical I-E score they had upon
entry to the PNP program (entry M=6.91, follow-up
Mm6.83).

In addition they had become significantly

more intolerant of ambiguity than at the time of
graduation (graduation M353.18, follow-up M=49,97).
Bruhn, Floyd, and Bunce I11 concluded that attitudinal
and personality characteristics of students change
somewhat during the learning process.

These changes,

however, do not persist after the nurses enter their
first job in a new role.
Burns, Lapine, and Andrews (1978) used the EPPS to
study the personality needs conducive to desired role
change for 125 registered nurses in a PNP program.

he

EPPS was administered to seven classes of students the

first day of training and four months later on the last
day of the program.

The authors indicated that an

analysis of variance for repeated measures with class

as a between-subject variable was run On Pre- and postscores.

The authors did not provide the statistics

21
which indicated significance but did indicate means,
There were significant increases in autonomy (pre
M=12.80, post M=13.98), heterosexuality (pre W=14.37,
post M=18.18), and exhibition (pre M=11.98, post
M=13.03) and significant decreases in endurance (pre
M-13.63, post M=12.00), order (pre Wz9.81, post
M59.02)

,

dominance (pre M==14.17, post M=13.26)

,

abasement (pre M512.74, post M=11.80), and nurturance
(pre M=16.71, post Mz15.85).

Burns, ~ a p i n e ,and

Andrews compared the scores of the PNP students with

college norms.

The analysis of variance showed no

significant main effects for class on any of the 15
personality characteristics.

In a comparison with

psychiatric nurses, combined means for all seven PNP
classes were used.

The PNP students were found to be

significantly higher than psychiatric nurses in
achievement, autonomy, intraception, succorance,
dominance, nurturance, change, heterosexuality, and
aggression.

The PNP students were found to be

significantly lower than psychiatric nurses in
deference, order, exhibition, abasement, and endurance.
Amenta (1984) compared 36 hospice nurses with 35
nurses who were working in traditional settings.

The

22

was conducted over a three year period and each
nurse was given a battery of five tests (Templer Death
Anxiety Scale, Purpose in Life, Shneidman "you and
Death'' Questionnaire, Myers-Briggs Type Indicator, and
Cattell 16PF).

Data from these five tests were

evaluated for statistical significance using the &-test
procedure.

Results from the Templer Death Anxiety

Scale showed that both groups fell close to the high
&(69)=0.44, g=0.66.
end of n8nomal*n,

Results from the

Purpose in Life test showed that both groups exhibited
a sense of purpose and meaning in life, &(69)=1.58,
~=0.119. The two groups did not differ significantly
from each other on e i t h e r of t h e s e dimensions.
s
Comparisons between the groups on the ~ y e r s - ~ r i g gType
Indicator showed that both groups were slightly more
introverted than extroverted, &(69)=0.14, ~=0.892 and
high on the feeling preference, &(69)=0.26,

g=0.794.

Only one dimension showed a significant difference-

The nurses who worked in a traditional setting were
significantly more sensing than the hospice nursest
t(69)=2.83,
-

~=o.006. Results from the Cattell 16PF

test showed the hospice nurses to be significantly more
&(69)=3.38, E=O.OOI.; imaginative,
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t(69)=2.29,
-

~=0.025; forthright, &(69)=2.40, p=O.Olg,;

radical or free-thinking, &(69)=2.64, ~=0.010; and
independent, &(69)=4.11, ~=0.000 than the nurses who
worked in a traditional setting.

On the Shneidman "You

and Deathw questionnaire the hospice nurses rated
themselves significantly more deeply religious
t(69)=2.06,
health

~=.043 and higher on overall physical

&(69)=2.42,

e0.018.

Also, significantly more

hospice nurses felt good to excellent when filling out
the test forms &(69)=2.00, p0.049.

Amenta stated that

the results indicate that nurses who worked in
traditional settings exhibited stronger preferences
than hospice nurses for the practical and no-nonsense
approach to life.

They were also more conventional and

comfortable with structure.

Amenta concluded that this

information may be useful in the selection of nurses
for hospice staff.
Lsvine, Wilson, and Guido (1988) surveyed members
of the American Association of Critical-care Nurses to
determine the psychologic profile of the critical care
nurse in terms of self-esteem, gender identity, and
selected personality characteristics.

Two hundred

members responded to the survey which included three

24

instruments:

Cattell's

16PF, the Personal Attributes

Questionnaire (PAQ), and the Texas Social Behavior
Inventory (TSBI).

A standardized score, a sten score,

was used to evaluate each of the personality factors in
Cattell's 16PF instrument.

The PAQ was used to measure

gender identity and the TSBI was used to measure selfesteem response.

Results from the study indicated that

nurses who work in critical care tended to be
aggressive, assertive, competitive, persevering,
moralistic, resourceful, and mechanical.

Critical care

nurses also tended to be of the androgynous or
masculine type (E137.7, ~=<0.0001) and had higher
levels of self-esteem (t-5.94,
group.

~ = < 0 . 0 0 5 ) than

the norm

Levine, Wilson, and Guido concluded that on the

basis of these findings nurses could be identified that
would not only enjoy critical care nursing but would
remain active in this area.
In a keynote speech, Mershon (1490), stated that
many character traits are necessary for nurses to grow
individually.

It is through this personal growth that

nurses will be molding the success of the nursing
profession.

Decisions such as how to handle

relationships that are inherent to the profession of
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nursing (relationships with clients, colleagues, and
employers) will not only shape a nursers career, but

also the nursing profession (Mershon).

Summary

Role theory suggests that individuals progress
through a socialization process while learning a new
role.

The socialization process is both interactional

and reciprocal in nature.

The individual assimilates

new knowledge and behaviors during the socialization
process that enables that individual to assume the new
role.

Many roles in society are ambiguous and open to

a wide variation in interpretation of the behaviors
associated with those roles.

Other roles in society

are associated with highly specific behaviors such as
the role of the professional nurse.
The process of socialization has been used as the
basis for a number of studies concerning the transition
of the new graduate into the role of the practicing
registered nurse.

The process of socialization begins

when the individual starts the educational process and

is completed when that individual is able to function
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in the role of a professional nurse.

One major theme

that was evident in the literature on the socialization
Process was the influence of personality traits,
Major differences in the competencies of the
graduates of the three different types of nursing
education programs, as identified by their councils,
are evident.

The baccalaureate graduates, In contrast

with the graduates of the other programs, are expected
to synthesize theoretical and empirical knowledge from
several disciplines with the practice of nursing, apply
research to nursing practice, and participate in the
implementing nursing roles to meet emerging health
needs of the public in a changing society.

The

associate degree graduates, in contrast to the diploma
graduates, are prepared to provide direct client care,
with the main focus on care of the adult client.

The

diploma graduates, in contrast to the associate degree
graduates, are prepared to take part in health-related
community servicesprevious studies can be found in the nursing
literature that examined the personality traits of
nursing students and nurses who worked in specialized

areas of health care.

No studies Were found that
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examined how nursing faculty members view personality
traits of their graduates.

Nursing faculty members are

the first role models of the nursing student, as well
as the first individuals to initiate the socialization
process of the nursing student.

~xamininghow nursing

faculty members view the importance of personality
traits of their graduates was indicated.

CXIlPTER I11

METHODOLOGY

The purpose of this study was to investigate
personality traits that faculty members of different
registered nursing education programs believe are
necessary for their graduates.

In this chapter the

design, subjects, data collection tools, data gathering
procedure, and protection of human rights are
described.

Research Design

The design of this study was descriptive.

Polit

and Hungler (1991) define descriptive studies as those
that "observe, describe, and document aspects of a
situationa (p. 175).

This study reported the

personality traits nursing faculty members believed
were important for graduates of their nursing education
programs to possess.

Subjects and Sampling Method

The subjects were nursing faculty members of
randomly selected diploma, associate degree, and
baccalaureate nursing education programs in the state
of Iowa.

The list of Iowa Board of Nursing approved

nursing education programs was obtained.

There are I6

associate degree program, five diploma programs, and 12
baccalaureate programs in Iowa.
were used in this study.

No completion programs

All of the associate degree

programs were in state supported institutions,

All of

the diploma programs were in private institutions.

One

baccalaureate program was in a state supported
institution, the remaining 11 were in private
institutions.

The desired number of subjects from each type of

program was

30.

To assure a return of 3 0

questionnaires from faculty members in each type of
nursing education program,
to twice that number.

questionnaires were mailed

In order to achieve that number,

faculty from three randomly selected diploma Programst
four randomly selected associate degree programs, and
six randomly selected baccalaureate programs were sent
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~ e s t i o n n a i r e s . The names of the faculty members from
each of the randomly selected nursing education
programs were obtained from the Iowa Board of Nursing.
Questionnaires were sent to 190 nursing faculty
members from the 13 different schools of nursing.

of

t h e 190 questionnaires sent, 75% or 142 were returned.
Ten of the returned questionnaires were not used
because the faculty members had either retired or were
no longer working at that institution.

Nine

questionnaires were not used for the following reasons:
three were incomplete; two were completed by nonnursing faculty members; one subject was on a leave-ofabsence from work; one subject taught in two different
types of nursing education programs; and two were
received after the data had been analyzed.

statistical

analysis was completed on 123 of the returned
questionnaires.
~emographiccharacteristics of the 123 subjects

are

presented in table 1 on page 31.

The number of

faculty members in the sample from each program varied

by no more than two.

All of the 123 subjects who

returned the questionnaires were females whose ages
ranged from 28 to 61 years.

Total length of time

Table 1
Demographic Characteristice of the Sample
Type of program in which currently teaching8

Diploma
Aseociate Degree
Baccalaureate
Total length of time in teaching:
0-3 years

42
40

41

individual subjects had been teaching in a nursing
education program ranged from less than a year to
years.
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Seventy-nine percent of faculty members were

employed full time.

Data collected on the educational

background of the subjects showed that the 42% had
initially graduated from a diploma and 46% from a
baccalaureate program.

One subject indicated that her

initial nursing education was a generic masters degree
in nursing.

The highest level of nursing education of

the subjects ranged from a diploma in nursing to a
Doctorate in Nursing.

Thirteen percent of faculty

members had a Baccalaureate in ~ursingDegree and 21%
had a Master in Nursing Degree.

The highest level of

non-nursing education for the subjects included 16
baccalaureate degrees, 26 masters degrees, and four
doctoral degrees.

Description of Data-Collection Tools

Two questionnaires were used to collect data:

a

Demographic Questionnaire and the Desirability of
Personality Traits of Registered Nurses Questionnaire.

A description of each questionnaire follows.

The Demographic Questionnaire (Appendix 1) was
designed by the researcher.

This questionnaire was

used to collect data regarding the type of nursing
education program in which the subject taught, the
number of years in current position, if the subject had
taught in any other type(s) of nursing education
programs(s) and the length of time taught in these
programs, current employment status, the subject's age
and gender, the type of nursing program from which the
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subject initially graduated, the highest level of
nursing education attained, and the highest level of
non-nursing education attained.
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In a pilot study, five nursing faculty were asked

to complete this questionnaire to determine clarity and
readability.

The five faculty members indicated the

questionnaire was clear and easy to read.
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The Desirability of Personality Traits of
Registered Nurses (Appendix 2 ) is a questionnaire
containing 2 0 personality traits which are ranked using

a Likert scale.

This questionnaire was used to

investigate personality traits that nursing faculty
members of different registered nurse education
programs believe are necessary for their graduates.

A

similar questionnaire was used by Bradham, Dalme, and
Thompson (1991). Bradham, Dalme, and Thompson included
20 personality traits and defining characteristics from

Jackson's

(1967) Personality Research Form Scale in

their questionnaire.
Jackson's

Tinsley (1985) explained that

personality trait definitions were

modifications of definitions developed by Murray (1938)
and colleagues at the Harvard ~sychologicalclinic.
Anastasi (1972) stated the following concerning
Jackson's

definitions:

Unusual care was exercised in the original
fornulation of items so as to conform to the
theoretically-bas@d trait definitions and to
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ensure distinctness among trait and reduction o f
irrelevant variance.

Taking Henry Murray's

personality framework as a starting point, the
author reformulated the trait definitions in the
light of subsequent research and theoretical

In their questionnaire, Bradham, Dalme, and Thompson
used all 20 personality traits and defining
characteristics from Jacksonts Personality Research

Form Scale.

This investigator included 2 0 personality

traits and 19 defining characteristics from Jackson's
Personality Research Form Scale.
Jackson's

Permission to use the

defining characteristics was obtained from

sigma Assessment Systems, Inc.:
Press Division (Appendix 3).

Research Psychologist

Jackson's

defining

characteristics for autonomy were contrary to the
autonomous role of the nurse in the 1990's.

Jackson

stated that defining characteristics f o r autonomy were
"unmanageable, free, self-reliant. independent,
autonomous, rebellious, unconstrained, individualistic,
ungovernable, self-determined, non-conforming,
uncompliant, undominated, resistant, and l ~ n e - w o l f ~ ~
For the purpose of this study, therefore, the
(p.6).
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definition of autonomy was:

uses expert knowledge and
skill to initiate and carry out actions and is
accountable for results;

authority in decision making;

requires expert power (Collins and Henderson, 1991;
Mundinger, 1980).

The subjects were asked to rank each

personality trait using a Likert scale to determine the
importance of each personality trait for graduates to
possess.

The Likert scale ranged from a score of one

to s i x in ascending order of importance.

A score of

one or two was ranked as being the least important, a
score of three or four was ranked as having moderate
importance, and a score of five or six was ranked as
being the most important.

Description of Data-Gathering Procedure

Permission was received from Drake Universityfs

Human Subjects Research Review Committee to conduct
this study (Appendix 4).
pilot study was conducted.

Prior to data collection a
Five nursing faculty

members were asked to read the cover letter for
clarity, complete the data gathering questionnaires,
and record the length of time needed to complete both
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questionnaires.

The five faculty members took from

five to ten minutes to complete the two questionnaires.
All five faculty members indicated that the cover
letter as well as both questionnaires were clear and
easy to read.

The five faculty members also indicated

the directions on the data gathering questionnaire were
clear and easy to understand.

Two months later the

same group of nursing faculty were asked to complete
the data gathering tool a second time.

Reliability of

the Desirability of personality Traits of ~egistered
Nurses questionnaire was computed using Spearman's rho
correlation coefficient.

Eight of the twenty

personality characteristics had correlation
coefficients of greater than 0.7.
correlation coefficients above 0.5.

Five others had
The remaining 13

had correlation coefficients of less than 0.5.

Perhaps

these latter correlations were low due to the small
sample size.

In November 1992 each faculty member from the
randomly selected nursing education programs was sent
the Demographic Questionnaire, tho Desirability of
Personality Traits of Registered Nurses Questionnaire,

a cover letter (Appendix

5 ) . a return form indicating
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whether the subject would like a copy of the results of
the study, and a self-addressed stamped envelope.

The

subjects were instructed in the cover letter to return
the questionnaires by November 23, 1992, two weeks
following the day the questionnaires were mailed.
Consent to participate in the study was evidenced by
completing the questionnaire.

Four weeks after the

initial mailing, data from the returned questionnaires
were analyzed.

Protection of Human Rights

A Cover letter accompanied each questionnaire.

The cover letter included the purpose of the study,
importance of the study, the researcher's

name, an

explanation of how the subjects were selected, that
participation war voluntary, what participation
consisted of, how results could be obtained, how to
return the questionnaires, how to contact the
researcher, that the return of the questionnaire
implied the responderfs consent to participate, and a
thank you to the subjects for participating.
In the cover letter, instructions were given about
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how to complete the Demographic Questionnaire and the
Desirability of Personality Traits of Registered Nurses
~uestionnaireand included the approximate time it
would take to answer the questions.

The subjects were

instructed not to write their name on the
questionnaires.

The subjects were instructed to place

the completed questionnaires in the self-addressed,

stamped envelope and return it to the researcher within
two weeks after receiving the questionnaires.

Methods of Analysis

The Mystat computer program was used for analysis,

An alpha level of 0.05 was established.
In response to research question 1, the mean score
for each personality trait was calculated.

The mean

scores were then used to rank the 20 personality traits

in order of importance for each of the faculty groups.
An analysis of variance (ANOVA) was calculated to

answer research question two.

ANOVA was also

calculated on two parts of research question three:
the highest level of nursing education, age, and total

number of years the faculty members had taught in a
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nursing education program.

Post hoc testing of

differences between means was done using the Tukey HSD
(honestly significant difference) statistical test.
Hays (1981) stated that the Tukey HSD is simple, widely
used, and flexible in application.

Independent &-tests

were done on the employment status portion of research
question 3.
were ferrmale.

Gender was not analyzed as all subjects

ANALYSIS OF DATA

Data Analysis

The purpose of this study was to investigate
personality traits that faculty members of different
registered nursing education programs believe are
necessary for their graduates.
questions were answered.

Three research

In this chapter the results

of statistical testing are presented,

The alpha was

set at . 0 5 .
c@'
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Research ~uestion 1
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Research question one asked:

Bow do the nursing

faculties of diploma, associate degree, and
baccalaureate nursing education programs rank the
importance of each personality trait?

Table 2 on page

42 presents each personality trait and the means of the

trait as ranked by faculty members from different
nursing education programs.

Table 3 on page 43 depicts

Table 2

1 Autonomy

I

1

5.43

5.71
I

1 Endurance

I(

5.55

4.95

4.50

4.15
I
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1.90
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how the faculty members from the different nursing
education programs ranked the 20 personality trait.
Faculty members from all three programs ranked
understanding as number 1, abasement number 19, and
aggression number 20.

The personality trait of change

was ranked 5 by the baccalaureate faculty members, 10
by the diploma faculty members, and 11 by the associate
degree faculty members.

The remaining 16 personality

traits did not deviate by more than four rankings
between the groups of faculty members.
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Research ~uestion2

Research question 2 asked:

Are there significant

differences in the importance given to personality
traits believed necessary for their graduates by
faculty of different nursing education programs?

As seen in Table 4 on pages 45 and 46, the analysis of
variance indicated a significant difference in four
personality traits among faculty members from the
three nursing education programs:

change

-F(2,120)=3.822,

~=0.025; cognitive structure

-F(2,120)=3.990,

~=0.021; endurance L(2,120)=7.746,
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Table

(cont )

Differences i n Personality T r a i t s a
4

D i f f e r e n t Nursing

Ranked by Nureing Faculty Mernbere
f
:ducati o n Programs
I

I

Source o f

I

I

mean
square

eignificant
na ire

Exhibition

I

Warmavoidance

Within groups

I

Within groups
Between aroune

2
120

1

12;

2.980
96.061

1

0.631
228.117

0.166

0.847

0.157

0 . 8 5 5

1.414

U

Order

Sentience

I

Within groupa
Between groups

1 1
12;

7.293
94.560

Within groups
Betweengroups

2
120

3.859
148.157

Within groups

I

;0.

1.563

0.214

1.146

10.321

3.014

0.053

none

1
1

none
none

none

1

none

ccorance
Underetanding

none
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~ = 0 - 0 0 1 ;and order E(2,120)=4.628,~=0.012.

Posthoc

testing of differences between means using the Tukey

HSD statistical test indicated that faculty members
from the baccalaureate nursing education programs
ranked change significantly higher than faculty members
from associate degree nursing education programs.

The

Tukey HSD indicated that faculty members from associate
degree nursing education programs ranked cognitive
structure significantly higher than the faculty members
from baccalaureate nursing education programs.

The

Tukey HSD indicated that the faculty members from
diploma nursing education programs ranked endurance
significantly higher than faculty members from
baccalaureate nursing education programs.

he ~ u k e yHsD

also indicated that faculty members from diploma and
associate degree nursing education programs ranked
order significantly higher than faculty members from
baccalaureate nursing education programs.

Research Question 3

Research question 3 asked:

Do nursing faculty

members rank the importance of personality traits
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differently depending on the faculty member's

gender,

the number of years the faculty member has taught in a
nursing education program, age, highest level of
nursing education completed, and employment status?
Although the research question indicated that
importance of personality traits would be tested when
subjects were categorized by gender, this was not done
as all subjects were female.
The results of the analysis of variance can be
found in Table 5 on pages 4 9 and 50.

No significant

differences were found in how faculty members ranked
personality traits related to the number of years they
had taught in nursing education programs.
As seen in Table 6 on pages 51 and 52, the
analysis of variance indicated significant differences
in the personality trait of change when nursing faculty
members were categorized by age groupings:
E(4,117)=3.077, p=O.019.

Post hoc testing of

differences between means using the Tukey HSD
statistical test indicated that age group 1 (28-35
years) ranked the importance of change significantly
higher than age group 2 (36-41 years), age group 4 (4853 years), and age group 5 (54 or more years).

~ h o

Table 5 ( c o n t )
D i f f e r e n c e s i n P e r s o n a l i t y T r a i t s a s Ranked by Nuzaing F a c u l t y Members
when Categorized by

Exhibition

Within groups
Between group8

Impulsivity

Within groupe
Between aroune

5
117

1

Nurturance

Within groups
Between groups

Order

Within groups
Between a r o u ~ s

Play

:::::7

117

5
117

I

Within groups
Between groups

"

3.781
95.260

6.116
82.567

1

11:

4.183
97.670

0.756
0.814

I

1

0.929

0-442
0.636
1.223
0.706
0.837
0.835

0.132

1.733

1

1.002

1

0.420

5

7.753
114.653

1,551
0.980

1.582

0.129

5
117

0.200
35.475

0.040
0.303

0.132

0.985

117

Sentience

succorance

Within group8

Understanding

Within groups
Between groups

*
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T*ey

HSD also indicated that age group 3 (42-47 years)

ranked change significantly higher than age group 4
(48-53 years).

As seen in Table 7 on pages 54 and 55, the
analysis of variance indicated significant differences
in the personality traits of cognitive structure
z(4,118)=2.738, g=0.032 and impulsivity E(4,118)=2.662,
~=0.036 when nursing faculty members were categorized

by highest level of nursing education.

Post hoc

testing of differences between means using the Tukey

HSD statistical test indicated that faculty members
whose highest level of nursing education was a diplomat
ranked cognitive structure significantly higher than
faculty members whose highest level of nursing
education was either an associate degree, a masters
degree, or a doctoral degree.

The Tukey HSD also

indicated that faculty members whose highest level of
nursing education was a baccalaureate degree ranked
cognitive structure significantly higher than faculty
members whose highest level of nursing education was
an associate degree, masters degree, or a doctoral
degree.

The Tukey HSD statistical test indicated that

faculty members whose highest level of nursing

Table 9
D i f f e r e n c e s i n P e r e o n a l i t y T r a i t s a s Ranked by N u r s i n g F a c u l t y Members

none
none

none
Within groups
Structure
Diploma
Defendence

6;

ADN,
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education was a diploma ranked impulsivity
significantly higher than faculty members whose highest
level of nursing education was an associate degree,
baccalaureate degree, or masters degree.

The Tukey WSD

also indicated that faculty members whose highest level
of nursing education was a doctoral ranked impulsivity
significantly higher than faculty members whose highest
level of nursing education was an associate degree,
baccalaureate degree, or masters degree.
As seen in table 8 on pages 57 and 58, independent

t-test indicated that part-time faculty members ranked
endurance, &(48.5]=2.344, ~=0.018; harmavoidance,

-t(58.0)=2.449,
g=0.038:

g=0.014; nurturance, &(65.5)=2.100,

and order, &(62.0)=2.961, g=0.003

significantly higher than full-time faculty.

Full-time

faculty members ranked aggression, &(95*2)=2.108,
~50.035 significantly higher than part-time faculty
members.

T a b l e 8 (cont)
Differencee in P e r s o n a l t y Traits Between Full-time and P a r t - t i m e

Personalit

Full-time

Part-time

Chapter V

DISCUSSION AND RECOMMENDATIONS

The purpose of this study was to investigate
personality traits that faculty members of registered
nursing education programs believe are necessary for
their graduates.

In this chapter the findings are

discussed, the relationship to the theoretical basis is
described,

significance of the study for nursing is

presented, implications for nursing explained, and
recommendations for further studies suggested.

A

summary concludes the chapter.

Discussion of the Findings

The first part of this study investigated how

faculty members of different registered nursing
education programs ranked 20 personality traits.
Understanding was ranked most important by all faculty
members,

All faculty members ranked achievement,

autonomy, and nurturance either second, third, or
fourth.

The defining characteristics for these four
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personality traits indicated an individual had high
standards, showed initiative, had accountability,
valued knowledge, and cared for others by giving
sympathy and comfort.

A review of the competencies

indicated that graduates from the three nursing
education programs were responsible for professional
practice, professional development, utilization of the
nursing process, and advocacy for patients.

The

personality traits of achievement, autonomy,
nurturance, and understanding are necessary traits in
order to accomplish these competencies.

Also, most

practicing nurses and nurse educators would agree that
these personality traits are good for nurses.

Perhaps

another reason these four were ranked as being most
important was due to the positive feelings associated
with these personality traits.
Abasement was ranked number 19 and aggression
number 20 by all faculty members.

Defendence,

exhibition, impulsivity, and succorance were ranked
between 15 and 18 by all faculty members.

The defining

characteristics for these six personality traits
indicated an individual was willing to accept an
inferior position, liked to argue, was easily annoyed,

took offense easily, wanted to be the center of
attention, acted without deliberation, and felt
insecure- Abasement, aggression, defendence,
exhibition, impulsivity, and succorance are personality
traits that are usually not acceptable in a nurse.
Perhaps the reason these six personality traits were
ranked as being the least important was due to the
negative feelings associated with them.
All faculty members ranked dominance,
harmavoidance, and social recognition as 12, 13, or 14.
Defining characteristics for these three personality
traits indicated an individual attempts to control the
environment, expresses opinions forcefully, enjoys the
role of leader, avoids risk of bodily harm, seeks to
maximize personal safety, desires to be held in high
esteem by acquaintances, is concerned about reputation
and what other people think, and works for the approval
and recognition of others.

Although these personality

traits are desirable for nurses, they were not ranked
as high as other traits.

Perhaps faculty members

believed that characteristics associated with
personality traits ranked first to eleventh were more
beneficial in assisting their graduates to achieve the
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competencies of their programs.
The remaining seven personality traits were ranked

from fifth to eleventh.

It is in this group of seven

that significant differences were found between how
faculty members of the different nursing education
programs ranked the personality traits.

Significant

differences were found for the personality traits of
change, cognitive structure, endurance, and order.
Faculty members who were teaching in baccalaureate
programs ranked change significantly higher than
faculty members who were teaching in associate degree
programs.

The mean score for change for baccalaureate

faculty members was 4.83 and for associate degree
faculty members was 4.48.

Defining characteristics for

change indicate that an individual likes new and
different experiences, may change opinions or values in
different circumstances, and adapts readily to changes
in environment.

Baccalaureate programs are offered by

a senior college or university where faculty as well as
students are encouraged to seek out different
emeriences and new knowledge.

The nursing education

reflects the interactive nature of nursing science with
behavioral, social, physical, natural, and health
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sciences.

Research that looks for new answers and

trying new methods is also highly valued in a senior
college or university setting.

The graduate of a

baccalaureate program is able to synthesize theoretical
and empirical knowledge from a variety of disciplines
with nursing practice.

Associate degree programs are

offered by community colleges or vocational
institutions were education is based on fundamental and
concrete information.

Associate degree nursing

programs focus on preparing the graduate to provide
direct client care.

Perhaps one reason that faculty

members of baccalaureate programs ranked change
significantly higher than faculty members of diploma or
associate degree programs was due to the different
educational focus of their program.

Another reason for

the difference may be the philosophical differences in
the types of institutions in which the faculty members
are employed.
Faculty members from associate degree programs
ranked cognitive structure significantly higher than
faculty members from baccalaureate programs.

The mean

score for cognitive structure for associate degree
faculty m e d e r s was 4.31 and for baccalaureate faculty

cognitive structure indicate that an individual does

I

not like ambiguity or uncertainty in information, wants
all questions answered completely, and desires to make
decisions based upon definite knowledge rather than
upon guesses or probabilities.

An expected competency

of graduates of associate degree programs is to

I

recognize the importance of nursing research in
advancing nursing practice.

An expected competency of

graduates of a baccalaureate programs is to evaluate
research for the applicability of its findings to
nursing practice.

Research involves asking questions

and looking for answers that are not always concrete in
nature.

Perhaps one reason baccalaureate faculty

members ranked cognitive structure significantly lower

I

than associate degree faculty members is due to the
emphasis placed on theory and research at the
baccalaureate level and the need to be willing make
hypotheses based on theoretical and empirical
knowledge.
Faculty members from diploma programs ranked
endurance significantly higher than faculty members
from baccalaureate programs.

The mean score for
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endurance for diploma faculty members was 4.95 and for
baccalaureate faculty members was 4.15.

Defining

characteristics for endurance indicate that an
individual is willing to work long hours, is
persevering, and is patient and unrelenting in work
habits.

Perhaps the reason the diploma faculty members

ranked endurance higher is the fact that diploma
schools are under the control of a hospital.

Due to

the close relationship with the controlling
institution, the faculty members and students of
diploma programs may develop a greater sense of loyalty
to that institution.

Perhaps as a result of this

loyalty, faculty members and graduates of diploma
programs are more willing to work long hours for the
betternant of the institution in which they are
employed.
Faculty members from diploma and associate degree
programs ranked order significantly higher than faculty
members from baccalaureate degree programs.

The mean

scores for order for diploma faculty members was 4 . 5 5 ,
for associate degree faculty members was 4.63, and for
baccalaureate faculty members was 4.07.

Defining

characteristics indicate an individual is concerned
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with keeping Personal effects and surroundings neat and
organized, dislikes confusion, and is interested in
developing methods for keeping materials methodically
organized.

One of the competencies of the

baccalaureate graduate is the participation in roles
designed to meet emerging health needs of the public in

a changing society.

This may prohibit orderliness in

some circumstances.

For example, the increasing

enphasis on caring for patients in their home and the

rapidly changing technology in today's

health care

A nurse may be called upon to implement new

system.

technology in a home care setting.

The nurse may not

have guidelines to follow when establishing this type
of care.

The nurse may be establishing the guidelines

as the care is being implemented.

This is perhaps the

reason that baccalaureate faculty members ranked order
significantly lower than faculty members from the other
nursing education programs.
Although no studies were found by this
researcher that examined how nursing faculty members
valued personality traits, these results indicated some
similarity to results obtained in other studies.

In a

study by Cohen, Trehub, and Morrison (1965) results
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indicated that nurses scored significantly lower than
the norms for the needs of exhibition and succorance.

he subjects in this study also ranked these two
personality traits low giving them rankings of
18-

15 to

George and Stephens (1968) determined from their

study that public health nurses ranked achievement in
the top five of a list of personality traits.
Achievement was ranked in the top four in this study.
The public health nurses ranked exhibition, nurturance,
and succorance low on a list of personality traits.
Exhibition and succorance also were ranked low in this
study.

Nurturance, however, was ranked in the top four

in this study.

George and Stephens did not offer an

explanation of why nurturance was ranked low by the
public health nurses.

When George and Stephens

conducted their study, public health nurses visited
patients and performed simple cares such as taking
vital signs.

If problems were identified, the patient

was sent to the hospital for care.

Today public health

nurses help patients to return home to recuperate
rather than remaining in the hospital for extended
periods of time.

These patients are more acutely ill

and require higher technological Care, including
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intravenous p u p s and ventilators.

he public health

nurse today is also more involved with hospice care of
patients.

Perhaps the difference in rankings between

George and Stephens' study and this study was a change
in the responsibilities and the type of care the of
public health nurse over the past 25 years.

The second part of this study investigated if
faculty members ranked the importance of personality
traits differently depending on the faculty member's
gender, the number of years the faculty member had
taught in a nursing education program, age, highest
level of nursing education completed, and employment
status.
No significant differences were found in how
faculty members ranked personality traits when they
were categorized by the number of years they had taught

in nursing education programs.

Most nursing faculty

menrbers teach theoretical content in the classroom
setting and also maintain close contact with nurses
working in other areas of nursing during the clinical
component of the nursing program.

Perhaps it was this

exposure to the other nurses that prevented
nursing faculty members from losing sight of

Personality traits that are important for nurses.
When faculty members were categorized by age
groupings, a significant difference was found for the
personality trait of change.

The younger faculty

members ranked change significantly higher than the
older faculty members.

Defining characteristics of

change indicate an individual who likes new and
different experiences, dislikes routine, and adapts
readily to changes in environment.

Perhaps one reason

the younger faculty members ranked change higher is
that more emphasis is placed on the concept of change
today than 25 years ago.

Another reason for these

findings may be that the younger faculty members have
more recently completed their education and are more
willing to accept change.

George and Stephens (1968)

reported that age did not account for differences in
change in public health nurses on the Edwards Personal
Preference Schedule.

Perhaps this difference is due to

the fact that a greater emphasis is placed on the
concept of change today than 25 years ago when George
and Stephens conducted their studyThe faculty members highest level of education
influenced the rankings of the personality traits of
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cognitive structure and impulsivity.

Faculty members

whose highest level of nursing education was either a
diploma or a baccalaureate degree ranked cognitive
structure significantly higher than those faculty
members whose highest level of education was either an
associate degree, a masters degree, or a doctoral
degree.

The mean scores for cognitive structure

according to the faculty members highest level of
education were associate degree, 3.33; masters degree,
3.57; doctoral degree, 3.5; diploma, 4.4; and

baccalaureate degree, 4.55.

Defining characteristics

for cognitive structure indicate that an individual
does not like ambiguity or uncertainty in information,
wants all questions answered completely, and desires to
make decisions based upon definite knowledge, rather
than upon guesses or probabilities.

The more education

individuals have, the more they are willing to deal
with ambiguity and uncertainty.

Perhaps this is why

the faculty members whose highest level of nursing
education is a masters degree or a doctoral degree
ranked cognitive structure lower than the faculty
members with a diploma or a baccalaureate degree.
reason why faculty members whose highest level of

The

71

education was an associate degree ranked cognitive
structure lower than the faculty members with a diploma
or a baccalaureate degree was not clear and difficult
to explain.

There were only three subjects whose

highest level of nursing education was an associate
degree.

This small number might have influenced the

results.
Nursing faculty members whose highest level of
nursing education was a diploma or a doctoral degree
ranked impulsivity significantly higher than nursing
faculty members whose highest level of nursing
education was an associate degree, a baccalaureate
degree, or a masters degree.

The mean scores for

impulsivity according to the faculty members highest
level of nursing education were diploma, 2.2; doctoral
degree, 2.5; associate degree, 1.67; baccalaureate
degree, 1.67; and masters degree, 1.53.

Defining

characteristics for impulsivity indicate that an
individual tends to act on the spur of the moment and
without deliberation, gives vent readily to feelings,
and speaks freely.

The reason for these results is

difficult to explain.

There were only five subjects

whose highest level of education was a diploma and six
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whose highest level of education was a doctoral degree.
These small numbers could have influenced the results.
~ a c u l t ymembers who worked part-time ranked the
personality traits of endurance, hamavoidance,
nurturance, and order significantly higher than faculty
members who worked full-time.

The mean score for

endurance for part-time faculty was 4.889 and for fulltine faculty was 4.438.

The mean score for

harmavoidance for part-time faculty was 3,963 and Pulltime faculty was 3.365.

The mean score for,nurturance

for part-time faculty was 5.481 and full-time faculty
was 5.177,

The mean score for order for part-time

faculty was 4.778 and full-time faculty was 4,313.
Defining characteristics for these personality traits
indicate an individual is willing to work longer hours,
avoids risk and seeks to maximize personal safety,
gives sympathy and comfort, and is concerned with
keeping personal effects and surroundings neat and
organized.

Perhaps the part-time faculty members

ranked these personality traits higher because they do
not spend as many contact hours working and therefore
believe they must be organized and avoid risk so that
they can complete their assigned task.

The part-time
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faculty member may be asked to work extra and therefore
believe that endurance is an important personality
trait-

It is not clear why part-time faculty would

rank nurturance higher than full-time faculty.
Faculty members who worked full-time ranked
aggression significantly higher than faculty members
who worked part-time.

The mean score for full-time

faculty was 1.156 and for part-time faculty
was 1.037.

Defining characteristics for aggression

indicate an individual enjoys argument, is easily
annoyed, and may seek to get even with people perceived
as causing harm.

It is unclear why full-time faculty

would rank aggression significantly higher than parttime faculty.

It should be noted, however, that

aggression was ranked number 20 or least desirable by
both full and part-time faculty.

Relationship of the Findings to the Theoretical
Basis of the Study

Colucciello (1990) stated that personality traits

are involved in the nature of socialization.

Hurley-

Wilson (1988) asserted that individuals learn what
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knowledge, skills, and behaviors are necessary for them
to function appropriately in a specific role through
the socialization process.

Although many roles within

society are vague, the roles of the nurse include
specific behaviors (Hurley-Wilson). Behaviors of
nurses are similar in spite of differences in roles.

A

bedside nurse, an adninistrator or an educator exhibit
some of the same role behaviors.

There are some

specific role behaviors, however, that are related to
the type of nursing education program from which
individuals graduate.

~ u r s i n gfaculty members are the

first role models as well as the first individuals to
initiate the socialization process of the nursing
student.

Therefore, it would be ideal if the faculty

members who were teaching in a specific nursing program
ranked personality traits according to what was
important for the graduates to possess*

This would

assist the graduate to attain the competencies of the
program.

After reviewing the defining characteristics

for the four personality traits that faculty members
ranked significantly different, and after reviewing the
competencies of the graduates of the different types of
nursing education programs, it is evident that the
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findings of this study supported the fact that nursing
faculty members did rank personality traits according
to what was important for their graduates to possess in
order to attain the competencies of the program upon
graduation.

For example, faculty members of

baccalaureate nursing education programs ranked change
significantly higher than faculty members of the
associate degree programs.

One of the competencies of

the graduate of a baccalaureate program is the ability

to synthesize theoretical and empirical knowledge from
a variety of disciplines with nursing practice.

The

characteristics associated with change are necessary
for the graduate of a baccalaureate program to possess
in order to achieve this competency.

The findings of this study indicated that those
personality traits that are desirable for all nurses to
possess (achievement, autonomy, nurturance, and
understanding) were ranked within the highest four by
faculty members from the three programs.

The findings

also indicated that those personality traits that are
undesirable in nurses (abasement, aggression,
impulsivity, and succorance) were ranked as
the lowest six traits by all faculty members from the
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three programs.

These findings are reassuring for

nursing in that nursing faculty members from the three
types of nursing education programs placed the same
values on those personality traits that are desirable
and undesirable for nurses to possess.

The consistency

of choices between the faculty members of the three
types of programs will help to ease the socialization
process of graduates into the role of the practicing
nurse.

Faculty members of the three types of programs

through the use positive and negative reinforcement in
classroom and clinical instruction help to ensure a
continuation of these personality traits in future
nurses.
The findings of this study also indicated that
differences did exist among faculty members of diploma,
associate degree, and baccalaureate nursing education
programs in how they ranked the importance of
personality traits for their graduates.

The findings

indicated that faculty members did rank the importance
of personality traits with respect to those traits that
were consistent with the expected competencies of their
respective programs.

These findings should be viewed

positively by both faculty and graduates, in that
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faculty members are assisting the graduates toward
achieving competencies by placing emphasis on those
personality traits that will best assist their
graduates.

The faculty members can best help their

graduates by continuing to be aware of the expected
competencies of their graduates as well as those
personality traits that will best assist the graduate
to achieve the competencies.

Implications for Nursing

'This study provides information that should be

considered by faculty members of the three types of
nursing education programs.

This study suggest that

faculty members of nursing education programs do rank
the importance of personality traits consistently with
the competencies of their respective graduates.
Diploma faculty members placed a high level of
importance on the personality trait of endurance.
Although a high level of importance was placed on
endurance this does not indicate that it was actually
being taught in these diplama programs.

~iploma

faculty members need to examine how they may be

unintentionally conveying or re-enforcing this
personality trait to their students.

m i l e it is

commendable that nurses are willing to work long hours,
even in the face of great difficulty, diploma faculty
members must consider the relationship of working long
hours to job related stress and burn out.

One of the

primary responsibilities of nurses is the safety of
their patients.

The diploma faculty members also need

to remain cognizant that a nurses ability to make quick

and accurate decisions decreases with fatigue that
occurs after working long hours.

Diploma faculty

members, therefore, need to be cautious about
reinforcing the personality trait of endurance in their
graduates in order to protect patients from nursing
errors as well as to help decrease the loss of nurses

due to job related stress and burn out.
Diploma and associate degree faculty members
placed a higher level of importance on the personality
trait of order.

Many of the graduates of diploma and

associate degree programs are employed in acute and
long term care institutions where they are responsible
for the care of groups of patients.

These types of

institutions have specific policies and procedures to
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guide the care of patients.

Working in these types of

institutions and caring for groups of patients requires
a nurse to be well organized.

Since it is these types

of institutions where most diploma and associate degree
graduates are employed, faculty members of both types
of programs need to continue to emphasize the
importance of the nurse being organized.

These faculty

members should include instruction in both the
classroom and clinical settings that foster the
personality trait of order.

By continuing this

emphasis on order, faculty members will be assisting
the graduates toward achieving the competencies of
their programs as well as being an efficient nurse.
Associate degree faculty members placed a higher
level of importance on the personality trait of
cognitive structure.

The emphasis of the associate

degree nursing education is on the care of the adult
patient in acute and long term care institutions.

Due

to the many tests and procedures that these patients
undergo, the nurses caring for them must have a
concrete and accurate knowledge base.

It is through

this knowledge base that the nurse can provide safe and
appropriate care for the patients.

The associate
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degree nursing faculty can assist their graduates to
achieve this competency by continuing to provide
instruction in the classroom and clinical settings as
well as by emphasizing the need for concrete
information on which to base decisians regarding care

of the patient.
Baccalaureate faculty members place a higher level

of importance on the personality trait of change.

En

order for the baccalaureate graduate to achieve their
competencies, they must be adaptable and willing to try
new experiences.

Today's

rapidly changing health care

system requires nurses who are capable and willing to
try new methods of delivering health care to an ever
changing society.

It is the baccalaureate graduate who

has been taught the importance of change as well as how
to implement change.

The baccalaureate faculty needs

to continue to emphasize the importance of change in
both the classroom and clinical settings.
Baccalaureate faculty meldbers must also be sure to
provide

for the students to practice

implementing change.

~t should be noted that younger faculty members
consider the personality trait of change

as being more
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important than older faculty members.

~t is not clear,

the type of PrOgram(f3) in which the older
faculty members taught.

It is important for all

faculty members regardless of age to realized the
importance of change.

Perhaps older faculty members

need to be more aware of the changing health care
environment and convey this information to their
students.

Nursing faculty members must also keep in
Many

mind the changing profile of the nursing student.

nursing students today are non-traditional students
with many other responsibilities in their lives.
Nursing faculty members must be willing to make changes
in the educational process to assist the nontraditional nursing student successfully through their
nursing education.
Faculty members who worked part-time placed a
higher level of importance on the personality traits of
endurance, harmavoidance, nurturance, and order.

part-

time and full-time faculty members need to be aware of
the difference in importance placed on these
personality traits.

Faculty members need to provide

consistency in their expectations of the students.
part-time and full-time faculty members may need to
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communicate more effectively concerning the importance
of personality traits with respect to the competencies
of their graduates.

Administrators of nursing

education programs may need to look at job descriptions
and work loads of part-time and full-time faculty to
determine if there is equality in the distribution of

work.

Limitations of the Study

One limitation of this study was how subjects
might have defined the personality traits.

Defining

characteristics were included for each personality
trait to provide consistency in interpretation of the
personality traits.

Some subjects, however, may have

interpreted the defining characteristics differently.
This different interpretation could have influenced how
the subject ranked the importance of the personality

trait.
Another limitation was how the subjects reacted to
the terms for the personality traits.

Some subjects

may have looked at a term for a personality trait,
believed they knew the definition for that term, and
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therefore may not have read the defining
characteristics.

For example, some individuals view

change as being a positive occurrence while others view
change as causing unnecessary disruptions in their
work.
The fact that there were no male subjects in the
sample was also a limitation.

No comparisons could be

made about differences that might exist between male

and female nursing faculty members and how they view
personality traits.

A further limitation was the reliability of the
tool.

Results of the pilot study indicated that

thirteen of the twenty personality traits had
correlation coefficients of less that 0.5.

These poor

correlations could be due to the fact that the pilot
study was done with only five subjects.

If there had

been more subjects in the pilot study, the correlations
may have been different.

Recommendations for Future Research

Recommendations for further study include the
following:
1.

A replication of this study with e tool that

has proven reliability;
2.

A replication of this study including male

subjects;
3.

An investigation correlating how students rank

the personality traits as compared to how faculty
members rank them; and
4.

An investigation correlating how practicing

registered nurses rank the personality traits as
compared to how students and faculty members rank them.

Personality traits that faculty members of
different registered nursing education programs believe
are necessary for their graduates were investigated.
total of 190 nursing faculty members from d!iplorna,
associate degree, and baccalaureate nursing education
programs in the state of Iowa were sent two

A
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guastionnaires to determine demographic characteristics
and the rankings sf 20 personality traits.

One hundred

and twenty three responses were used in this study.
Faculty members from the three types of nursing
education programs ranked achievement, autonomy,
nurturance, and understanding as the four most
desirable personality traits for their graduates.
Faculty members from the three types of nursing
education programs ranked abasement, aggression,
defendence, exhibition, impulsivity, and succorance as
the six least desirable personality traits for their
graduates.

Significant differences were found between

faculty members in the educational programs for change,
cognitive structure, endurance, and order.

No

significant differences were found in desirability of
personality traits when faculty members were
categorized by the number of years they had been
teaching.

Significant differences were found in the

personality traits of change when faculty members were
categorized by age groupings; for cognitive structure

and impulsivity when faculty members were categorized
by highest level of nursing education; and for
endurance, harmavoidance, and order when faculty
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members were categorized according to full or parttime employment.

Implications of this research for

nursing and reconuaendations for future research were
given.
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Appendix 1:

Demographic Questionnaire

DEMOGRlkPHIC QUESTIONNAIRE

Please complete the following questions by filling in
the blank or placing a check in the appropriate space:
1).

Type of nursing education program in which you
teach:
- Diploma
- ~ssociateDegree
- Baccalaureate

2).

Total length of time in years you have been
teaching in this educational program:

3).

Have you taught in this same type of nursing
education program in other institutions?
- No
- Yes
If no, go on to question # 4
If yes, how many total years have you taught in
this type of nursing education program?

.

4).

Have you taught in a different type oi nursing
education program that prepares students for R.N.
licensure other than the one you are currently
teaching in?
No
- Yes
If no, proceed to question #5.
If yes, list type(s) of program(s) and the number
of years taught in each program

-

5).

W r e n t employment status:
Full time
- Part time

6).

Age in years on last birthday:

7).

Gender
Female

-

- Male

8).

Nursing education program from which you
initially graduated:
- Diploma - ~ssociataDegree
- Baccalaureate

9).

Highest level of nursing education you have
completed:
Diploma in Nursing
Associate Degree in Nursing
in Nureina
- Baccalaureate
Masters in Nursing
- Doctorate in Nursing
d

10 ) .

Highest level of non-nursing education
completed:
- Non-nursing Baccalaureate degree
- Non-nursing Masters degree
- Non-nursing Doctoral degree

Appendix 2:

Desirability of Personality Traits
of Registered Nurses Questionnaire
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DESIRABILITY OF PERSONALITY TRAITS OF REGISTERED NURSES

INSTRUCTIONS: This questionnaire consists of 20
personality traits. You are asked to indicate how
important it is for graduates of your nursing education
program to possess each of these traits. Carefully
read the defining characteristics for each personality
trait. Using a scale of one to six with one being
least important and six being the most important,
please indicate the importance of each personality
trait by circling the appropriate number.
Example:
genuine.

Honesty:

truthful, trustworthy, sincere or

least important

most important

By circling 6 this person indicated that honesty
is a very desirable personality trait for
practicing registered nurses to have.
1.

Abasement:

least important

2.

Achievement:

least important

Shows a high degree of humility;
accepts blame and criticism even
when not deserved; willing to
accept an inferior position;
tends to be self-effacing.
most important

Aspires to accomplish difficult
tasks; maintains high standards
and is willing to work toward
distant goals; responds positively
to competition; willing to put
forth effort to attain excellence.
most important

3.

Affiliation:

least important

4.

Aggression:

least important

5.

Autonomy:

least important

6.

Change:

least important

Enjoys being with friends and
people in general; accepts people
readily; makes efforts to win
friendships and maintain
associations with people.
most important

Enjoys combat and argument; easily
annoyed; sometimes willing to hurt
people to get own way; may seek to
nget evenH with people perceived
as causing harm.
mast important

Uses expert knowledge and skill to
initiate and carry out actions and
is accountable for the results;
authority in decision making;
requires expert power.
most important

Likes new and different
experiences; dislikes routine and
avoids it; may readily change
opinions or values in different
circumstances; adapts readily to
changes in environment.
most important

7.

Cognitive
Structure:

least important

8.

Defendence:

least important

9

Dominance:

least important

10.

Endurance :

least important

Does not like ambiguity or
uncertainty in information; wants
a11 questions answered completely;
desires to make decisions baaed
upon definite knowledge, rather
than upon guesses or
probabilities.
most important

Ready to defend self against real
or imagined h a m from other
people; takes offense easily; does
not accept criticism readily.
most important

Attempts to control environment,
and to influence other people;
expresses opinions forcefully;
enjoys the role of leader and
may assume it spontaneously.
most important

Willing to work long hours;
doesn't give up quickly on a
problem; persevering, even in the
face of great difficulty; patient
and unrelenting in work habits.
most important

11.

Exhibition:

least important

12.

Harmavoidance:

least important

13.

Impulsivity:

least important

14.

Nurturance:

least important

Wants to be the center of
attention; enjoys having an
audience; engages in behavior
which wins the notice of others;
may enjoy being dramatic or witty.
most important

Does not enjoy exciting
activities, especially if danger
is involved; avoids risk of bodily
harm; seeks to maximize
personal safety.
most important

Tends to act on the "spur of the
momentw and without deliberation;
gives vent readily to feelings and
wishes; speaks freely; may be
volatile in emotional expression.
most important

Gives sympathy and comfort;
assists others whenever possible;
interested in caring for children,
the disabled, or the infirm;
offers a "helping handn to those
in need; readily performs favors
for others.
most important

1

Order:

Concerned with keeping personal
effects and surroundings neat and
organized; dislikes clutter,
confusion, lack of organization;
interested in developing methods
for keeping materials methodically
organized.

least important

L6.

Play:

most important

Does many things "just for funn;
spends a good deal of time
participating in games, sports,
social activities, and other
amusements; enjoys jokes and funny
stories; maintains a lighthearted, easy-going attitude
toward life.

least important

L7.

Sentience:

most important

Notices smells, sounds, sights,
tastes, and the way things feel;
remembers these sensations and
believes that they are an
important part of life; is
sensitive to many forms of
experience; may maintain an
essentially hedonistic or
aesthetic view of life.

least important
1

2

most important
3

4

5

6

18.

social
Recognition8

least important

19.

Succorance8

least important

20.

Understanding:

least important

Desires to be held in high esteem
by acquaintances; concerned about
reputation and what other people
think; works for the approval and
recognition of others.
most important

Frequently seeks the sympathy,
protection, love, advice, and
reassurance of other people; may
feel insecure or helpless without
such support; confides
difficulties readily to a
receptive person.
most important

Wants to understand many areas of
knowledge: values synthesis of
ideas, verifiable generalization,
logical thought, particularly when
directed at satisfying
intellectual curiosity.
most important
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